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Kent 
 

County 

 

 

 Department of Public Works  

 Engineering Division  (302) 744-2430 Fax (302) 736-2100 555 Bay Rd., Dover, DE  19901 
 Wastewater Facilities Division (302) 335-6000 Fax (302) 335-0365 139 Milford Neck Rd., Milford, DE  19963 

 
 

KENT COUNTY REGIONAL SEWER ADVISORY BOARD 
FOUR HUNDRED THIRTY-EIGHTH (438TH) MEETING 

MAY 5, 2023, at 5:00 PM 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ROLL CALL AND DETERMINATION OF QUORUM 
 
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING AND ACTION THEREOF  
 
REPORTS OF OFFICERS, COMMITTEES AND STAFF 
 

A. KCRRRF OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE REPORT 
1. February 2023 
2. March 2023 

 
 

B. ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAMS REPORT  
1. February 2023 
2. March 2023 

 
 

C. SEWER ADVISORY BOARD – LEVY COURT ACTIONS 
 

D. OLD BUSINESS 
 

1. Long Range Wastewater Master Plan Update 
 

E. NEW BUSINESS 
 
 

COMMENTS 
 
ADJOURNMENT   
 
POSTED:  April 24, 2023 
TAKEDOWN:  Upon Replacement 

SAB members will meet in the Levy Court Chamber.  While the public is welcome to attend, capacity is limited due to social 
distancing. 
 
Join the meeting via Webex by going to:  
https://kentcountyde.webex.com/kentcountyde/j.php?MTID=m46321a8a056182647a07de72ff6cfe10 
Or by phone, by calling 1-408-418-9388 
Meeting number (access code): 2339 204 7743# 
 

https://kentcountyde.webex.com/kentcountyde/j.php?MTID=m46321a8a056182647a07de72ff6cfe10
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Department of Public Works 

 
KENT COUNTY REGIONAL SEWER ADVISORY BOARD (SAB) 

FOUR HUNDRED THIRTY-SEVENTH (437TH) MEETING MINUTES 
MARCH 1, 2023 - 5:00 PM 

Kent County Levy Court Complex 
555 Bay Road, Levy Court Chambers, Dover, DE 

 
MEMBERS PRESENT REPRESENTATIVE 
Rodney Slaughter - Attended Virtually 1st District 
Gerald Pepper  2nd District 
Edward Strouse - Attended Virtually 3rd District 
William Yonker 4th District 
Robert Hayes, Vice Chair 5th District 
Lee Dean 6th District 
Edward Welch, Chair At Large 
Harold Scott - Attended Virtually CWSWA 
Jason Lyon - Attended Virtually Dover 
Mike Svaby Milford 
Jason McNatt - Attended Virtually Smyrna 
Jacob Mitchell – Attended Virtually Smyrna – Alt 

 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT REPRESENTATIVE 
Ashley Kunder DNREC 
Matthew Jordan DAFB 
James Puddicombe Milford - Alt 

 
 
OTHERS PRESENT  
Diana Golt Kent County Public Works 
Andy Riggi Kent County Public Works 
Hollie Ford Kent County Public Works 
Mark Kennedy Kent County IT 
Dustan Russum 4th District 

 
 
INSTRUCTIONS FOR TELECONFERENCE:  Prior to the official start of the meeting, Ms. Ford 
reviewed the instructions for the teleconference participants.  The statement noted that this was a public 
meeting which was being recorded and described the public participation process. Roll call was 
conducted.   
 
 
  

County Kent 
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ROLL CALL AND DETERMINATION OF QUORUM 
Roll call was completed, and it was determined that there was a quorum present. The meeting was called 
to order by Mr. Welch at 5:01 PM. 
 
Mrs. Golt introduced the members to Mr. Dustan Russum. He will be filling the seat of Mr. Yonker 
beginning on April 1, 2023, representing the 4th District.  
 
Approval of Meeting Minutes – Mr. Welch asked if everyone had reviewed the minutes of February 1, 
2023, and asked for questions or comments. No questions or comments were noted.  A motion was made 
by Mr. Slaughter and seconded by Mr. Strouse to accept the meeting minutes of February 1, 2023. 
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
REPORTS OF OFFICERS, COMMITTEES AND STAFF 

 
OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE REPORT(S) 
Operations and Maintenance Report – January 2023 – Mrs. Golt summarized the report. There was one 
odor complaint in the Hartly area and no power outages for the month of January.  There were no sanitary 
sewer overflows or permit exceedances.  
 
The January average flow was 12 million gallons per day (MGD), which is higher than the 12-month and 
the 18-month average. Tables in the report summarize the treatment plant performance including electric 
usage and solar production. Under Wastewater activities, new actuators were installed at the aeration 
basins.  We started adding sodium hypochlorite to treat filamentous bacteria that is interfering with 
operations.  
 
Mr. Welch asked if there were any questions/comments on the January 2023 KCRRRF Operations and 
Maintenance Report. Receiving none, Mr. Welch asked for a motion to accept the January 2023 KCRRRF 
Operations and Maintenance report.  A motion was made by Mr. Dean and seconded by Mr. Haynes to 
accept the report. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAMS REPORT(S) 
Environmental Programs Report - January 2023 – Mrs. Golt summarized the report. Staff met with 
Dogfish Brewery, entered pretreatment data, and submitted the DRBC PCB data. Staff also toured 
Baltimore Air Coil and completed the EPA audit. The EPA indicated that flow paced sampling is 
required. When checking Perdue, it was noted that they do not use flow paced sampling. Permits will be 
modified to include this requirement and industries will be notified as appropriate.  
 
Log collection and other routines continued in the Septic Hauler program. The report notes that an 
employee from this area has transferred to another position within the Department. The vacancy has not 
been posted yet.  There were eight (8) permits issued under the FOG program in the month of January.  
 
Mr. Welch asked for any questions or comments on the January 2023 Environmental Programs Report. 
Receiving none, Mr. Welch asked for a motion to accept the January 2023 Environmental Programs Report.  
A motion was made by Mr. Lyon and seconded by Mr. Svaby to accept the report. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
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SEWER ADVISORY BOARD -LEVY COURT ACTIONS 
Mrs. Golt provided members with an update on the following Levy Court actions:  
 
1. KCSDD1 Proposed Extension (Lebanon Area) - Beiser Group Subdivision - This item is from the 

February 1, 2023 SAB agenda. Scheduling for Levy Court is pending. 
 

2. Sewer Fund Budget Workshop - This item is from the February 1, 2023 SAB Agenda. The workshop 
was previously scheduled for Levy Court presentation on February 21st.  The workshop was rescheduled 
to February 28th and then to March 7th. 
 

3. Long Range Wastewater Master Plan – The presentation of the report was moved to April 2023. 
 
 
OLD BUSINESS – NONE 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
1. Code Revision - Sanitary Standards, Chapter 180, §180-5 Definitions; §180-12 Industrial 
wastewater discharge permits; Attachment l, Table 180-III-1 - Maximum Allowable Industrial 
Loadings (MAIL) - The Local Limits Evaluation project is a study to evaluate and develop Local Limits 
as required by the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and Kent County's NPDES permit 
effective October 1, 2017.  A Local Limits Evaluation was necessary to determine the total loadings from 
incoming wastewater that the Kent County Regional Resource Recovery Facility and maintain 
compliance with its NPDES permit, DRBC docket, and other environmental standards.  
 
On April 23,2019, Levy Court authorized a contract with EEC Environmental to complete the evaluation 
of local limits based on compiled lab analysis data from staff collected samples. The final Local Limits 
Evaluation report prepared by EEC Environmental was submitted and accepted by EPA on December 2, 
2022.  EPA's letter of acceptance set a deadline for Levy Court to adopt the Local Limits with an 
ordinance change within four (4) months from the date of acceptance (April 2, 2023). 
 
On February 28, 2023, the ordinance was introduced to Levy Court with the discussion scheduled for 
March 7, 2023. The public hearing is scheduled for March 14, 2023. 
 
Mrs. Golt reviewed the noted revisions to the ordinance, including adding the definition of Carbonaceous 
Biochemical Oxygen Demand, changing references from Maximum Allowable Industrial Limits to 
Maximum Allowable Industrial Loading, and modifications to the table of Maximum Allowable 
Industrial Loadings.  EEC Environmental has also recommended that the County adopt a 100 mg/L limit 
for petroleum and mineral Fats, Oils & Grease (FOG) as part of the specific prohibitions in the County 
Code.  
 
Mr. Welch asked if the board needed to approve the ordinance changes before or after the public hearing. 
Mrs. Golt noted that the board will need to vote on a recommendation to adopt the ordinance changes.  
 
Mr. Welch asked for any questions/comments on the proposed ordinance change. A motion was made by 
Mr. Svaby and seconded by Mr. Slaughter to recommend adoption of the ordinance changes as noted.  
Motion carried unanimously.  
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2. By-Laws Update - In August 2016 former Public Works Director, Andrew Jakubowitch recommended 
revisions to the SAB By-Laws. Those revisions were never adopted. This update will bring forward those 
recommended changes and others.  
 
The current by-laws state that two weeks’ notice is required for presentation and review prior to adoption 
of by-law changes. Mrs. Golt requested that all comments and proposed changes be submitted to staff in 
advance of the next scheduled meeting.  
 
While reviewing the changes to Article 3, Section 2, Mrs. Golt noted that contracts are not brought before 
the board due to timing issues.  “User Contracts” are either industrial or municipal. Another category was 
added titled “Other”.  Under Fiscal Management, language was added for the proposed budget and financial 
statements.  Mrs. Golt also reviewed other changes to formatting in this section.  
 
Mr. Svaby asked if there was a specific day of the month when financial statements for the sewer fund are 
closed. Mrs. Golt noted that in the discussions with the Finance Director, monthly reports are not available 
and quarterly reports will be developed for the board; however, the report issued will be delayed until after 
the end of the quarter. The exact timing for the first report has not been determined. Mr. Svaby suggested 
that the Finance Director attend the meeting in which the financial reports are presented in order to answer 
any questions from board members.  
 
In reviewing proposed changes to Article 4, Mrs. Golt proposed that the City of Harrington be added to the 
board. To keep the membership at an odd number, Mrs. Golt proposed changing DNREC to a non-voting 
member.  
 
Article 4, Section 2 refers to termination of membership. Mrs. Golt added proposed language to include the 
County Engineer in the line of communication when members wish to terminate their membership.   
 
Proposed changes to Article 5, will remove the reference to the dollar amount paid to board members. It 
will be replaced by language that refers to the budget and that payment is made via direct deposit.  The City 
of Harrington will also be added as exempt and not paid.  Under Article 5, Section 2, language was added 
to keep in-line with current practice and County policies.  
 
Mrs. Golt proposed that Article 6 be revised to include the month of December for the election of officers 
(Chair and Vice Chair) by a majority vote, with each serving for one year. This is consistent with current 
practice.  
 
To update Article 7, Section 3 language should be added to state that public notices are published on the 
County webpage and on a single bulletin board within the building.  A signature will not be required to post 
agendas.  
 
Article 8, Section 4 addresses the board requirement for a quorum. Mrs. Golt noted that the current 
requirement for a quorum is seven members. She suggested that it be changed to “a majority of” affirmative 
votes. Providing an example, Mrs. Golt informed members that at the last meeting when voting on the sewer 
rate increases there were six “yes” votes, two “no” votes, and one abstention; however, there is a different 
section of the bylaws for voting by the budget committee and board. For regular motions, Mrs. Golt 
recommended that it be a majority of affirmative votes.  
 
Mr. Welch asked if “a majority of” meant a majority of members present or a majority of board members. 
Mrs. Golt responded that it would mean a majority of those present, and a quorum would be required to 
conduct business. The by-laws do not address what happens in the event of a tied vote. Mr. Welch confirmed 
that a majority would one more than half of the total number of the board and Mrs. Golt agreed.  
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Mr. Welch indicated that an abstention would count with the majority. Mr. Svaby stated that an abstention 
would meet the quorum, but it shouldn’t affect the voting requirements or the result. Mrs. Golt indicated 
that she would check.  Mr. Dean requested that Mrs. Golt check with Levy Court staff and report back to 
the board on voting procedures.  
 
Mr. Haynes recommended that language be added that includes members attending the meeting and 
voting virtually (via Webex).   
 
Moving on to Section 5 Organization, Mrs. Golt informed members that there has never been a board 
secretary. All administrative functions for the board are handled by existing County staff. She did ask if 
there was any interest in a secretary from the board membership.  This section will be updated to reflect 
current practices.  

Mrs. Golt reviewed proposed updates to Section 6, including when the budget will be provided to 
members and that comments or recommendations from the Budget Advisory Committee must have a 
majority of affirmative votes.  

When voting on the budget, Mrs. Golt asked members if they wanted to update the current language to 
include “a majority of” or keep the existing requirement of eight affirmative votes. Mr. Lyon stated that 
“a majority of” was agreeable and would decrease any confusion.  Mr. Svaby stated that a majority of 
affirmative votes being recorded and noted to Levy Court does not allow those who voted against it to 
have the same level of recommendation or comment.  Mrs. Golt responded that minority reports are not 
mentioned in the current by-laws. She asked the longest standing member of the board, Mr. Yonker, if he 
recalled at any time in the past where this was noted.  Mr. Yonker responded that in his experience only 
the results of a majority vote were forwarded to Levy Court.   

Mr. Svaby stated that it wasn’t necessarily fair to constituents to rule out comments based upon a majority 
in agreement.  Comments made that are not in favor of or against the majority should not be stifled.  Mr. 
Welch stated that the board listens to all comments; however, they must make recommendations that are 
in the best interest of the county.  Mrs. Golt stated that all meetings are open to the public, and the public 
is allowed to speak and present any issues.  Mr. Svaby stated all comments & recommendations made at a 
budget committee meeting should be forwarded to Levy Court not just the those agreed upon by the 
majority.  Mrs. Golt reminded members that she informs Levy Court of the board’s motions.  Mrs. Golt 
stated again Levy Court has public meetings and SAB members with a dissenting view may attend Levy 
Court meetings to voice their opinion.  

Mrs. Golt asked if Mr. Svaby was recommending a language change to the by-laws. She also indicated 
that more discussion is needed and recommended that suggestions be provided. Mr. Svaby agreed that 
stated that would provide some edits.  

Moving on to Article 9 Budget Advisory Committee, Section 2, Mrs. Golt proposed adding the City of 
Harrington to the Budget Advisory Committee.  Current by-laws state that the committee is seven voting 
members with four from municipalities. Mrs. Golt also noted that appointments to the committee will be 
made in December unless otherwise rescheduled by the Chair. Mrs. Golt suggested that committee 
membership remain as seven with four from municipalities and three from the districts. Mr. Welch stated 
that to keep the committee at an odd number (including the municipalities and districts), there should be 
nine committee members.  Mr. Strouse agreed with Mr. Welch that there being nine committee members.  
Mrs. Golt answering Mr. Svaby stated that there are two district representatives and perhaps three if the 
board Chair is not at-large. Mr. Svaby recommended that the at-large district should be represented on the 
committee to account for the districts that are not represented. Mr. Svaby also recommended that the at-
large board member should always be the committee chair. Mrs. Golt stated that she will develop 
language that encompasses these comments.  
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Moving forward to Article 10, Mrs. Golt highlighted the addition of language the reflect the current 
agenda format.  

Mrs. Golt, referring to Article 13, informed members that amending the by-laws requires nine affirmative 
votes. She is proposing that language be changed to a “majority” of affirmative votes.  Mr. Welch stated 
that with most voting bodies a two-thirds majority is required to update and or change by-laws. Mr. 
Slaughter agreed that two-thirds majority is agreeable.  

Mr. Strouse requested that copies of the original by-laws and the marked-up version be sent via email to 
members. Mrs. Golt stated that staff will send those documents to all members and requested that any 
recommendations be forwarded within the next week.  
 
3. Special Recognition - William A. Yonker 
In recognition of twenty-six years on the Sewer Advisory Board, Mr. Yonker was presented with a special 
tribute. Mrs. Golt read the tribute into the record. Congratulations and well wishes were extended to Mr. 
Yonker by all in attendance. A motion was made by Mr. Dean and seconded by Mr. Svaby to accept the 
Special Tribute to Mr. Yonker as read. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
COMMENTS 
Mrs. Golt reminded members that Mr. Riggi will be leading the next scheduled meeting and will be filling 
in for her while she is on medical leave.  
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Receiving no other comments, questions or business, Mr. Welch requested a motion for adjournment.  A 
motion to adjourn was made by Mr. Svaby and seconded by Mr. Slaughter.  Motion carried unanimously.  
The meeting adjourned at 5:59 p.m.  
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Notes: 

a. A daily average discharge rate of 20 MGD was used by DNREC to determine mass-based effluent limits. 
 
 
The current NPDES permit has moving 12-month cumulative load limits as well as seasonal limits from May 
through September for Nitrogen (N), Phosphorus (P), and Carbonaceous Biochemical Oxygen Demand (CBOD).  
All parameters are within the rolling average.   See table below.  
 
 
Table 3. KCRRRF Performance related to cumulative load limits: 
 

 
 
ELECTRIC USAGE & SOLAR PRODUCTION:   
 
 

Table 4. Electric Usage 
Timeframe Peak Demand Daily Average 
March 2023 1.788 28,355 
Prior Month 1.782 32,036 

 
 

Table 5. Solar Production 
Period Total Monthly Production Avg. Daily Production 

March 2023 110,141 kW 3,553 kW 
Prior Month 69,280 kW 2,474 kW 

 
 
WASTEWATER DIVISION ACTIVITIES 
 
Plant Operations: 
  

1. Continued new actuator installation on aeration basins. 
2. Completed the Bioassay. 
3. Cleaned troughs in UV disinfection chambers. 
4. Cleaned distribution holes in clarifiers. 
5. Cleaned clarifier scum pits. 
6. Ran parallel solids processing press.  
7. Decommissioned the blower building generator. 
8. Worked with contractor on blower control integration. 
9. Finished the February eDMR and submitted. 
10. Processed a total of 364.80 MGal in March for a YTD total of 1.07227 billion gallons. 

 

  TN TP CBOD 
PERMIT 
LIMIT 

Moving 12-mo cumulative load, lbs 327,405 18,615 198,560 
Seasonal Daily Avg:  May - Sept, lbs NA 51 544 

EFFLUENT 
RESULTS 

Moving 12-mo cumulative load, lbs 98,633 8,290 96,709 
Seasonal Daily Avg:  May - Sept, lbs 202 5.98 152 
% Effluent Results of 12-mo Limit 30% 45% 49% 
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Maintenance: 
   

1. Repaired UV units as needed, cleaned UV bulbs and channels. 
2. Completed dryer repairs (hot end bearings, turn heads and conveyors). 
3. Repaired Aeration Basin diffusers and chains. 
4. Removed gate on grit chambers for contractor repairs. 
5. Replaced dryer ducts on dryer #1 with G&L. 
6. Continued cleaning out the Solids Handling Building (SHB). 
7. Continued SLRAT investigation of Base gravity system. 
8. Cleaned wet wells. 
9. Jetted gravity systems and laterals. 
10. Replaced ARV’s throughout County Transmission system. 
11. Serviced trucks, equipment, and generators.  
12. Started CDL training with Maintenance Mechanics. 
13. Completed 1,600 hours of repairs and preventive maintenance. 

 
Electrical: 
   

1. Wired and tested multiple actuators on aeration basin airline. 
2. Rewrote the PLC program for Bio.  
3. Worked on solar field repairs with an outside contractor. 
4. Installed a junction box at wet well for floats and transducer at PS#16. 
5. Removed the wiring for pump #2 at PS#4 to send off for repairs. 
6. Rewrote the program at PS#4 to allow the 400Hp pumps to operate lead and lag. 

 
Biosolids: 

 
1. Processed 5.72 million gallons of sludge at 1.2% solids. 
2. Gas usage: 2,885 MCF (1-MCF = 1000 cu/ft).  Usage is 494 MCF lower. 
3. Average belt press solids were 17.1% and final dryer (Dryer #3) solids equal to 53.4% 
4. Average sludge flow = 238gpm 

 
AgOPS: 

 
1. Hauled and spread 1,978 tons of biosolids on area fields. 
2. Worked with Biosolids team to jockey and weigh Denali trailers before being hauled offsite. 
3. Continued site improvements, including organizing material and cleaning up storage areas.  
4. Performed PM work on heavy equipment and trucks. 
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        MEMORANDUM 
DATE:  March 17, 2023 
 
TO:  Sewer Advisory Board  
 
FROM:  Andrew Riggi, Acting Public Works Director 
  F. James Burk, Environmental Program Manager 
  
RE:  Environmental Programs Report – February 2023 
 
 
1. Industrial Pretreatment Program: 

a. Reviewed Envirocorp invoices related to lab testing for the plant and pretreatment. 
b. Entered monthly SIU report data. 
c. Entered all pretreatment (Kentorganite) monthly and semi-annual monitoring data into tracking 

spreadsheets. 
d. Worked with laboratory staff viewing and counting micro-life. 
e. Worked on the EPA 2022 Annual Pretreatment Report for submission by March 31, 2023. 
f. Compiled data in EPA 2022 Influent, Effluent, Sludge spreadsheet. 
g. Reviewed DSWA revised Dec 2022 DMR and drafted a revised TOD surcharge. 
h. Sampled at DSWA on February 8, 2023. 
i. Worked on template for SIU permits to address new local limits and items from PCA/EPA audit. 
j. Edited SIU fact sheets to include additional information required in the PCA/EPA audit. 
k. Started drafting response to EPA’s PCA audit findings. 

 
2. Septage Hauler Program:  

a. Staff shared duties for collection of hauler log sheets.  Logs are collected twice a week from PS1 (Smyrna) 
and PS17 (Harrington).  Logs are collected daily Monday through Friday from the plant. Log data was 
confirmed by review of video; and logs were faxed to Finance for billing.  

b. Reviewed Hauler billing sheet for delinquent accounts. 
c. Collected grab sample from Dogfish Tanker. Testing results indicated “clean” water. 

 
3. FOG (Fats, Oils, and Grease) Program:  

a. Completed several FOG inspections; verified proper cleaning of interceptor and/or grease trap(s). 
b. Mailed FOG applications for renewals. 
c. Applications received this month for Delaware Hospital for the Chronically Ill, and Crab DuJour. 
d. Inspected Grotto Pizza in Camden. 
e. Permits for four (4) FSFs were issued and delivered as follows:      

 State Street Assisted Living    Dover 
Delaware Hospital for the Chronically Ill Smyrna  
Crab DuJour      Dover 
Grotto Pizza      Camden 

 
 
 
Environmental Programs Report includes the Industrial Pretreatment Program, the Fats, Oil & Grease Program, the Septage 
Hauler Program, and PCB compliance monitoring. 

Department of Public Works 

Kent County 
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